
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 13th March 2017 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Glenn Berry (Chairman), Cllr George Siely, Cllr Kirsty Ritchie, Cllr Dave Mole, Cllr Burke, Cllr Newall, Cllr Stockton, Cllr C Siely
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)

12 members of the public
1. To consider apologies for absence.  Cllr Love had sent apologies, which were accepted
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items. 
3. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 13th February 2017, and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
3.1 The Chairman invited Cllr Burke to explain the minutes more fully regarding the caravan park.  Cllr Burke explained that some work had been undertaken on the proposed site and that various conditions had not been adhered to following the appeal
.  District Cllr Walker would speak with the planning team and revert at the next meeting
4. Chairman’s report

4.1 The Chairman noted that there would be a further Vattenfall meeting on 23 March from 1pm until 7pm
Other Councillors’ reports
4.1.1 Cllr Ritchie requested confirmation of the wish to purchase gang mowers.  The Parish Council AGREED unanimously to purchase a set of 2nd hand gang mowers up to a value of £10,000.  This item had not been on the agenda for a decision but had been discussed for some months so the Parish Council agreed to make a decision.  It was noted that the Parish Council would be responsible for maintaining and insuring the mowers.  
5. Correspondence
1.1 PCSO report.  The Clerk explained that the ‘new look’ police reports were from Inspector Teresa Futter and covered Bacton, Dilham, Honing, Paston, Walcott, Witton, Mundesley and Happisburgh for each calendar month.  The Crime updates were therefore more wide ranging both in terms of geography and in detail.  For example, the Clerk noted that there had been 4 instances of domestic incidents in the area during February.  The Council asked if the Clerk could drill down on the website to find the information per postcode rather than using the police reports
1.2 NNDC.  Commercial waste and recycling service changes.  The Clerk explained that the Parish Council could make considerable savings if it could have a recycling bin and a waste bin rather than two waste bins.  She had requsted advice from Scott Martin at NNDC regarding having a waste bin, but he had confirmed that the car park was not a suitable location for a recycling bin as people tend to misuse it.  The Chairman confirmed that in the past Kier had refused to empty the recycling bin because it did not hold recycling but general waste.  The Parish Council AGREED to retain two 110 litre waste bins
1.3 Parishioner.  Request for information regarding the Time and Tide Bell.  Cllr C Siely had spoken to Robert Payne and would revert at the next meeting.  He advised that NNDC are waiting for the Bell planning application (£192) but that the expense would be up to the village itself.  It was AGREED that this item would be added to the following agenda and that Robert Payne should be invited to the following meeting
1.4 NNDC.  Deep History Coast.  Information day.  21st March.  Cllr Stockton kindly offered to attend the meeting on behalf of the Council from 10am to 11am.  The Chairman noted that he might be available to attend at 5pm
1.5 NALC.  ‘Battle’s Over’.  To consider lighting a beacon at 7pm on 11/11/2018, one hundred years after the end of WW1.  The Parish Council noted that in principle it would be interested in lighting a Beacon.  Cllr Burke noted that she owns the top of a Beacon which could be used.  Cllr Siely noted that he might be able to find a way to hold the Beacon in the air.  
1.6 NCC.  Update from Footpaths Officer regarding the Trails footpath in front of the caravan park.  Sarah Price had replied to the Clerk to explain that the Trails staff had included information on their website to note that they would be working on improving the signage regarding the footpath in front of the caravan park.  Sarah Price had kindly emailed the Norfolk Trails team so that they were aware of the parish’s concerns.  Noted
1.7 Cty Cllr Seward.  Response to Parish Council concerns that NCC are allowing various different ‘corridors’ for wind farm cables.  County Councillor Seward noted that Cllr Love had ‘expressed the view at the February meeting that the County Council ought to be exercising it’s powers to stop every different wind farm contractor proposing different corridors for the laying of cables across the countyrisde form the coast to the National Grid Station at Necton’.  Cty Cllr Seward explained that he had ‘checked the situation with the County Council Head of Planning.  What corridors wind farm contractors use for the laying of cables is controlled / determined by the Dept of Energy.  The County is only a consultee.  It does provide background information on such matters as water courses, mineral deposits, and agricultural land in areas where corridors are proposed.  The County Council shares the concern about the number of proposed corridors and has made it’s views known but this is not a matter over which it has the final say.’.  Noted
1.8 NNDC.  Non domestic rates – application for continuation of small business rate relief.  The Clerk noted that the Car Park had been given small business rate relief and had paid £189 to NNDC. 
1.9 Friends of Happisburgh School.  Invitation to attend bingo night.  21st April.  Noted
1.10 Vattenfall.  Plans to attend the NN Coastal Forum 28th March 2017.  Noted
6 Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

The meeting was adjourned at 8.15pm

6.1. District and County Councillor reports. County Councillor Seward noted that there was a further Vattenfall drop-in session on 23rd March.  He informed the Council that Broadband on Happisburgh Common was scheduled for 2018 but no surveys had been carried out yet and questions were being asked regarding BT / Openreach’s capacity.  
The Clerk was asked to check on previous minutes regarding the rural hedge cutting

The meeting was reconvened at 8.09pm

7 Agenda items

7.1. To consider purchasing a floor cleaner for the Wenn Evans Centre as per quotation from Cllr Newall.  Cllr Newall had obtained a quotation from Hugh Crane for a cleaner for £1341.65.  She noted that she had raised money for the kitchen and the blinds at the Wenn Evans Centre and that she was undertaking the cleaning (with her partner Dave) on a weekly basis.  It was AGREED that Cllr C Siely would level the tarmac outside the Wenn Evans Centre.  Cllr Burke agreed to obtain prices for work to the Wenn Evans Centre Car Park
7.2. To confirm the trustees of the ‘Recreation Ground and Playing Field’ Charity and to confirm that Cllr Burke should become a trustee in her position as Parish Councillor.  Also to confirm the change of year end and the nominal figures entered for the f/y up to March 2016 to be confirmed by the Treasurer of the Recreation Ground in March.  The Clerk explained that as she receives the financial information too late for the end of each financial year, she had changed the year change dates to coincide with the calendar year not the financial year and had used a nominal sum for the receipts and payments during the year up to December 2016.  The Parish Council AGREED this
7.3. To confirm Zurich as the insurance providers and to consider 3 year or 5 year LTAs for a discount.  The Council AGREED a five year LTA with Zurich
7.4. To consider asking the Wenn Evans Centre and the Pavilion and Playing Field for contributions to insurance.  The Council AGREED to waive both contributions for the financial year 2017/18
7.5. To consider purchasing another dog bin £175 plus £3.20 per empty.  This item would be added to the agenda for April instead, and was not considered at the meeting
7.6. To consider donations using the GPC as follows:

7.6.1. Happisburgh Badminton Group.  £95
7.6.2. Stalham First Responders.  £150
7.6.3. Happisburgh Lighthouse.  £100

7.6.4. Norfolk Age UK.  £50
7.6.5. Happisburgh Primary and Early Years School – garden £500

7.6.6. Happisburgh Primary and Early Years School – construction area £350
	PARISH COUNCIL DONATIONS
	

	 
	2017

	 
	 

	Donations
	 

	Church newsletter
	150

	EAAA
	50

	NWACTA
	50

	St Mary's Churchyard
	50

	Stalham and Smallburgh First Responders
	150

	Total
	450


8 Financial Matters.  The bank reconciliation and bank statements had been checked and signed by the Vice Chairman
8.1. The following receipts were noted for the period: 

8.2. To note car park statistics year on year.  Cllr Burke noted that there was a definite ‘maximum capacity’ figure in August.  Noted

8.3. To note receipts for the period:
8.3.1. CP season tickets.  £125 (CP account)

8.3.2. CP season ticket.  £25 (CP account)

8.3.3. Allotments income.  £60 (PC account)

8.2 The following payments were approved and cheques signed as follows:
6.1.1. PC account.  S/O.  Nest.  Clerk Pension.  £79.50 inc £35.33 member contribution

6.1.2. PC account.  D/D.  URM.  Glass.  £9 inc £1.50

6.1.3. PC account.  Chq 723.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £421.80

6.1.4. PC account.  Chq 724.  HMRC.  Post Office Ltd.  £63.20

6.1.5. PC account.  Chq 725.  Zurich Municipal.  TBC as per agenda decision.  Parish Council insurance.  £1779.23

6.1.6. PC account.  Chq 726.  Janet Thompson.  £54 towards trees at Pumphill Corner

6.1.7. CP account.  DD.  British Gas. TBC

6.1.8. CP Account.  Chq 162.  Mr R Cornell.  March work.  £418.50

6.1.9. CP Account.   Chq 163.  Parkeon.  Update of P&D machines for new £1 coin.  £500 + VAT TBC

6.1.10. CP Account.  Chq 164.  Katharine Yuill.  P&D machine.  £120.80

9. The following Planning applications were considered:

9.1. PF/17/0220 9 Doggetts Lane, Happisburgh, Norwich, NR12 0QL.  Removal of existing conservatory, erection of enclosed verandah and extension around part of existing house and overcladding remainder of house.  Date for response: 10/3/17.  Time extension requested.  Supported
9.2. PF/17/0236 Prospect House, Church Street, Happisburgh, Norwich, NR12 0PN.  Part demolition of outbuilding and erection of two storey building for a residential annexe.  Date for response: 10/3/17.  Time ext requested.  4 against, 2 for, 2 abstain.  Objection, on the basis that it would change the look of the area
10. The following planning decisions were noted: 
10.1. PF/16/1574.  Plovers Cottage, 43 Rollesby Way.  Change of use of land to residential curtilage.  Permitted
11. Items for the Parish News:
a. Donation details
12. Any other items at the Chairman’s discretion
13. Date of next meeting – Monday 10th April 2017
The meeting closed at 8.44pm
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